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Dear Friends, 
Like so many other people, I was transfixed by the story this summer of the Thai 

boys’ soccer team, the Wild Boars, who were stuck in the cave in Thailand. I'm sure most 
of you saw the story, but as a reminder, the twelve boys (aged 11-17) and their 25 year 
old soccer coach were exploring some long and deep caves in Thailand when heavy rains 
caused flooding in the caves and trapped them inside. 
 Like a lot of people, I had a lot of up and down emotions as the story developed. I 
remember hearing about the lost boys before they were discovered and worrying they 
would never be found. I was excited when they were discovered, but then grew 
concerned when I learned how hard it would be to get them out, and my worry increased 
with talk of more threatening rains, flooding and falling oxygen levels. 

I was encouraged by the international outpouring of love, concern and aid, 
especially in these times of troubling international tensions. Of course, my heart then 
sank when we all learned of the death of one of the rescuers, a former diver in the Thai 
navy. That also intensified the feeling of grave threat, and it left me wondering if the 
group would ever make it out. That also may have been the moment the story intensified 
even more for me on a spiritual level. I was already struck by the spirituality of the whole 
world coming together to help and to root for these trapped boys. Despite the gravity of 
the situation, I was moved by how this story emerged out of so many other awful things 
going on around the world. 

 When the Thai diver died, I found myself reflecting more deeply on the 
spiritual resonance of the story. First of all, those directly involved were dealing with the 
menace of dark, watery caves. In the church, we talk about the wonder and glory of 
baptism, but we also talk about how the waters of baptism represent death and dying to 
one’s former self. 

       In the Bible, and in ancient times, water represented both life and death. The 
waters at creation often symbolized chaos, the water of the Red Sea threatened death to 
Moses and the people of the Exodus, and crossing the waters of the Jordan has always 
stood for passing through death to life. This is what the boys and the rescuers faced in 
those dark, watery caves, and it’s what we all face.  

And of course, the diver who gave his life for others in that watery grave couldn't 
help but stir up my memories of Jesus, who passed through the waters of death in self-
sacrifice to bring about life for the rest of us. When Jesus went through the grave to new 
life, he showed us the way through death as well. 

I remember having similar feelings years ago when I watched the movie Apollo 
13. I was only one year old in April of 1970 when the world watched and prayed that 
those three astronauts could make it back through their ominous, deathly journey back to 
the only life we know on this planet. But watching the movie, I remember feeling a similar 
spiritual resonance that I felt with these boys. I thought about how all of us on this green 
earth are bound together, no matter how far apart we may be. All of us face situations 
where we long in our hearts to help and to save others, even when we feel helpless and 
unable to save them.  And all of us look and pray beyond ourselves for help to come from 
beyond us, and we respond to that help by reaching out and helping others.  

Grace and Peace,   
-David 



  

CREATION CARE RECOMMENDS:  

   Intergenerational Churches—The  Family That Can Change the World 
August 30:  
INTERGENERATIONAL WORKSHOP #2. Jason Santos returns to continue February's conversation about the changing 
face of Christian formation.  
 August 31 - September 2:  
LABOR DAY RETREAT. Jason Santos leads this retreat for people of all ages, putting intergenerational theory into 
practice. This is a pilot program for our denomination and a master class. The Labor Day retreat is hosted by First 
Presbyterian Church, Portland. We’re delighted that the Rev. Jason Santos will lead an intergenerational program 
called Sharing our Stories. Rev. Santos, the PC-USA’s Mission Coordinator for Christian Formation, received rave 
reviews for his workshop on this topicat Menucha this past February.  The retreat begins Friday, August 31, and runs 
through late afternoon on Sunday, September 2.  In addition to the program, guests have many options for free 
time: swimming, hiking, crafts, and enjoying the beauty of Menucha are always popular.  There will be fun group 
activities in the afternoon, and reading a book, swimming, napping, or just sitting around with friends are 
encouraged as well.  We will also continue the longstanding tradition of a 7 am Polar Bear Swim in Menucha’s 

unheated pool! 
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5 Ways to Bump 
Up Your Plastic 
Recycling 

Plastic drinking 
straws, to-go coffee 
cups, water bottles: 
It’s hard to go a day 
escaping plastic. But 
plastic recycling? 
Turns out, we’re not 
doing enough of it. 
Since 1950, only 9 
percent of the 8.3 
billion metric tons of 
plastic produced have 
been recycled. The 
rest? It ends up 
where we don’t want 
it: landfills and 
oceans, to name just 
two. 

The problem may feel 
overwhelming, but 
you could make an 
impact and trim your 
plastic use and 
consumption in 
thoughtful, simple 
ways. How many gold 
stars could you award 
yourself on our 
plastics challenge? 
Find out. 

Can you bring your 
own containers and 
bags? 

Take a mental inventory 
of all the steps on your 
daily routine that might 
require plastic: grocery 
store, coffee shop, 
lunchtime. Invest in a few 
key to-go pieces such as 
canvas grocery bags and 
a metal to-go mug. 

Can you reduce your 
packaging? 

From convenience foods 
to travel-size toiletries to 
the mini bar, items sold 
as single servings 
include lots of plastic 
packaging. If you’ve got 
space to store it, a bulk-
size box of cereal has 
less packaging than 
several smaller 
containers. In the 
produce aisle, consider 
skipping those individual 
plastic bags; you 
probably take your 
apples and pears out of 
them when you get home 
anyway. 

Could you say “no”? 

Simple requests when 

you’re out and about can 

add up. 

Take the ubiquitous plastic 
straw, for example: Simply 
ask the restaurant to skip 
it for your water. The 
same goes for plastic 
utensils with your to-go 
food order. 

Can you choose greener 
alternatives? 

Here’s something you may 
not know: Some chewing 
gum and flushable baby 
wipes may contain plastic. 
Read the ingredient list 
carefully and look for 
plastic-free or recycled-
content options. 

Can you recycle at home 
more? 

Every municipality has 
different rules regarding 
what you can and cannot 
recycle and how you 
should discard plastic 
items. Find out what your 
rules are and post some 
tips near the trash bin in 
your home for helpful 
guidance. The less you 
throw away in the regular 
trash, the better for 
everyone. 

On the back of the July 22 bulletin was 

a question from Rebecca: Does anyone 

know about the huge green plant 

growing outside the Harlow Road door? 

Well, forester Dick Beers had it figured out by 

the time of fellowship hour after worship, 

using his smart phone.  Independently, Chick 

found it too, after much searching on the 

internet.  And Rebecca looked it up in her 

Encyclopedia of American Trees, published 

in 2006.   Here's the scoop:  The Latin name 

is Paulownia tomentosa.  The first (genus) 

name is from the daughter of Czar Paul I of 

Russia, Anna Paulownia.  The second 

(species) name tomentosa refers to the fuzz 

on both sides of the leaf.  The tree originated 

in the mountains of eastern and central 

China, and probably emigrated to this 

country when the copious seeds of what is 

commonly in this country called "Empress 

tree" or "Foxglove Tree" were used to packed 

porcelain shipped from China before 

styrofoam pellets were invented.    The 

leaves on young trees can be up to 18" 

across.   If you look at the bottom of the 

trunk, you can see that it is already looking 

like tree bark. When this tree gets more 

mature, it produces spectacular pale purple, 

foxglove-like flowers on spikes in the spring-

time, before the leaves come out.  Then the 

flowers produce long skinny seed pods, one 

of which can contain two thousand seeds.   

The plant is considered invasive in the south-

eastern part of this country, where it 

interferes with pine plantations.   Obviously 

the climate here in the Willamette Valley suits 

it as well.   If you Google the Latin name, 

there's more info from OSU, wikipedia, etc.  

Chick is calling the one outside the WPC 

door his "Jack and Beanstalk" plant, and 

promises to remove it after VBS.   It doesn't 

exactly fit in with our more native 

landscaping, and it is way too close to our 

building!   A note about ecology from 

Rebecca, who notices plants and their 

stories.
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 Bill and Gwen Childs recently moved to Eugene from Grants 
Pass. Their son and grandchildren have been in Eugene for 
several years. Bill and Gwen met at Iowa State University as 
students. After graduation, Bill, an electronic engineer, pursued 
a career in circuit design. In the early years of their marriage, 
Gwen made pottery and was home with their two children. In 
the 80s, Gwen went back to college in accounting and did the 
tasks necessary to become a CPA. Bill started an engineering 
design software company which went well. Bill sold his 
company and they moved to Grants Pass  to retire. 

In retirement both have pursued many hobbies.  Bill has 
enjoyed photography and camping in remote sites to find the 
“right” light.  He has designed a number of electronic gadgets. 
Gwen is very involved with pottery. She has joined the Local 
Clay group in Eugene. Both look forward to getting to know the 
people at Westminster Presbyterian. 

!Î %./2-/53 ÔÈÁÎË ÙÏÕ ÔÏ +ÙÌÅ #ÏÁÔÓ ÁÎÄ +ÅÌÌÅÙ *ÏÒÄÁÎ ÁÌÏÎÇ ×ÉÔÈ ÁÌÌ ÏÆ ÔÈÅ -ÅÎȭÓ 
Breakfast Group for doing such an incredible job at installing our new fence around the 
back garden area. It looks AMAZING! Your hard work in the hot and humid temperatures is 
genuinely appreciated and will be recognized for years to come as we all are able to enjoy 
the serene garden. 

 

WELCOME TO WESTMINSTER - BILL AND GWEN CHILDS  

WELCOME BACK · THE MEAKIN³S 

Welcome Back to Bob and Diana Meakins. 

They previously attended church here at 

WPC, then relocated to Albany, where they 

attended United Presbyterian Church of 

Albany. Now, they are back as members of 

Westminster Presbyterian. We are so glad 

to have you two back! 

 

Friday August 10, 2018 

Central Lutheran - 1857 

Potter Street, Eugene 

*Entrance - East Side 

Parking Lot6:30pm 

Popcorn & Movie @ 7pm 

Through the eyes of 

famous chefs, audiences 

will see how they make 

the most of every kind of 

food, transforming what 

most people consider 

scraps into incredible 

dishes that create a more 

secure food system. 

Free to All and Fundraiser 

for ‘That's My Farmer’ 

Community Supported 

Agriculture - Low Income 

Fund. 

Presented by: Eugene 

Interfaith Earthkeepers 

Donna and Bill Reynolds 

would like to thank 

everyone for their kind 

words, prayers and wishes 

during the past 3 months. 

Donna is doing better. 

The Eco-Justice Team of the Presbytery Presents an Outdoor Educational Event at Cascade Locks, 
Columbia River 

Celebrating Culture and Caring for Nature 
Saturday, September 22, 2018—9:30 AM to 3:30 PM 

Experts/Presenters include Jefferson Greene, Confederated Tribes of Warm Springs; Peter Cornelison, 

Friends of the Gorge; Holly Hallman, Presbyterians for Earth Care; Kathryn “Kat” Brigham, Confederated 

Tribes of the Umatilla Indian Reservation. Tickets: 12 and up $40 (limit 5 per church),  12 and under $15 

(limit 3) For more information contact Barry McPherson, bdmcpherson@coho.net,  (503) 708-8688; or Jenny 

Holmes jehrestore@gmail.com. To register and pay: http://www.cascadespresbytery.org/events/spirit-of-the-

river/ 

 

 

mailto:jehrestore@gmail.com


 

Westminster Presbyterian 
Church 

777 Coburg Rd. 
Eugene, OR 97401 

 

 

Phone: 541-343-3140 
E-mail: office@WPCEugene.org 

Find us on: 
 
Facebook: 
www.facebook.com/wpceugene 
 
Instagram: 
@westminsterpres_eugene 

We’re on the Web! 

https://wpceugene.org 
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We want to thank each and every one who  

made our 2018 Vacation Bible School 

happen. From all our wonderful volunteers 

who have spent hours of their time helping 

and teaching all 45 kids, to everyone who 

donated snacks and equipment to make 

the fun happen. Also thank you to those of 

you who donated and paid for kids to come 

join us on scholarships. Everything makes 

a huge difference in these kid’s lives and 

everything is extremely appreciated.  

http://www.facebook.com/wpceugene

